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January/ February / March 2006

Dear all:

Fall is here bringing a slight relief to the high temperatures which are always reluctant to give way to it!  In Salta this is perhaps the most beautiful season with the hills still clothed in different shades of green, flowers everywhere as we gently slide into an even more colorful world where greens will rival with a wide range of brown to yellow hues in the crowns of deciduous trees before they shed their leaves. 

March also brings Woman’s International Day and the realization of how important the commemoration may be to think about viable solutions to many of the gender-based calamities that still befall women all over the world, namely, gender-based educational and  work opportunity deprivation, not to mention all instances of violence from rape through domestic violence to verbal abuse. Statistics are staggering and even if the saying goes “the hand that rocks the cradle ds the power”, maybe men are the ones who do rock the cradle. Or else, the course of change of culturally based events takes longer than we would expect. 

Among the many mail messages we received in salutation there are two which were specially interesting, the first one an interview to Rita Levi-Montalcini, the Italian born neuroscientist who discovered nerve-growth factor in 1942 and was awarded the Nobel Prize in 1986 when her research was validated. About to turn a hundred years old,  on being asked what she would do if she were twenty, she replies, “That’s what I’m doing right now”, i.e. working to sponsor African female children’s chances to study as a way of helping themselves and their countries to thrive because the best thing in her life has been to help people! She states that there is no gender-based difference between the female and the male brain as to cognitive functions so her greatest dream is that some day human cognitive skills will be fully used. A wonderful role model! By the way, another interesting role model is that of Susan B. Anthony, a nineteenth century American human rights campaigner whose birthday is commemorated on February 15th in USA.

The second message was a lyrical but precise overview of women’s current condition throughout the world which you may enjoy attached to our Time To Relax. 

March also marks the beginning of the academic year with ever more challenging tasks ahead. Perhaps one of the most demanding ones is that of keeping up with so much information that comes through the web, some of it so interesting and useful that you can’t help wondering whether you will ever manage to. Surprisingly at this time of shoestring budgets which prevent many ELT professionals from affording either a computer or upgrading their old one, it is wonderful to see how everybody resorts to Cyber Cafes which have mushroomed everywhere in the larger towns and cities. So perhaps it is not that crazy to dream of Dr. Sugata Mitra’s proposal applied in our country so that even the poorest and youngest children can have access to it.

By the way, however incredible you may think it to be, it is true! We have received the following report from our Webmaster :

 Month   Browsers

                                                 10/ 05       2037

                                                 11/ 05       1680

                                                 12/ 05       2170

                                                 01/ 06       1699

                                                 02/ 06       4399

 Even if  a browser may just browse and discard, the detailed statistics show interest in the Federation By-Law, history, news, Newsletters and others. This brings up two different issues:  the need to keep up the effort  but also that of responding to their expectations with  ever updated information. Which in turn fans out into more needs, that of each and every Association, individual members of one, but above all, any other  institution that considers this a valid information medium to contact us to spread the news.  A case in point is that of Fulbright who contacted us to inform about their Teacher Assistant Program.

This ever-increasing needs chain will also require more collaborative efforts, something we  need to sit down and analyze in a kind of Press and Publication Sub-Committee… You may have just thought to yourself, “Come off it  …  What’s come over you?  You are either raving or, else, getting too big-headed! “ Perhaps, but if you look back and see the difference between the Federation four years ago and today, you could say that it is simply the replication of the story of our country, a country that was hard hit by the 2001 political crisis – which some people felt to be a death blow -  and its surprising recovery... However, the phoenix is still fledging  and will take more sustained team effort to have it discharged from the ICU. Besides I could add that the mere sign of its recovery is that it has found its voice, which might become not only more widespread but also more interesting with your help. So, please, pitch in with comments and suggestions…
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· FAAPI’s Annual Meeting will be held next Saturday, April 1st, as every Member Association must be well aware of  as it has been widely announced. The EC positions to be renewed are: President, Treasurer, Second Committee Member, Shadow Second Committee Member and Auditing Member. Please remember that in case you are interested in nominating a member of your TA to any of these positions, different from the representative attending the meeting, said representative must bring a paper signed by the nominee/s expressly stating their agreement to the nomination.

· As outgoing President I pledge to support the incoming EC Officers in any way they think my contribution might be necessary.

· APIZALZ has come forward and requested the financial aid offered which  has already been granted because they complied with all the requirements so we look forward to seeing them there. 

· FAAPI 2006 is under way and we will get  the latest developments in its organization on April 1st.  Interesting day to hold an Annual General Meeting, isn’t it? Or has April Fools’ Day become a thing of the past?

ASOCOPI, Asociacion Colombiana de Profesores de Ingles has a new President Rigoberto Castillo, former Vice-President, whose opening salutation published in the March 20 ELTeCS Bulletin mentions the cooperation of partner associations in Ecuador, Peru and Argentina. We wish him all the best in his service to the Association and look forward to seeing him, Dr. Ricardo Romero and other colleagues from Colombia at FAAPI 2006.

MISCELLANEA

March 24th has been set as a kind  of Memorial Day so that we will not  forget the horror of hell on earth this country lived through in late 70s and early 80s. Memories pile up high as you grow old and there are so many of them… However two or three resurfed.

The first was that a of a trip to England before the 1978 World Cup. There we were in our hotel room watching the BBC and listening to the comments on how Argentina should be banned from the championship as an international sanction on the dirty war going on here. Our immediate reaction was  such an indignant rebuff that we decided to phone in  to repeat the slogan “Los argentinos somos derechos y humanos”. Needless to say, our call did not go through but we were to learn much later that they were right! How could we have been so green!! But we were.

The second was reading “Champions of the World”, a heartbreaking account of the tragedy of a family caught and torn apart in the cleansing frenzy of the military government.  A novel written by an American journalist who having been foreign correspondent in our country had firsthand information bringing home the hard truth to me and helping me put together many puzzling loose threads in my mind.

The third took place quite recently at the British Council Word on Words 2005 in Salta, organized as an excellent initiative conducive to the formation of Reading Groups.  In the afternoon session, one of the editors of the New Writing - Volume 12, Blake Morrison,  was trying to  help us get the  gist of Adele Geras’  poem “the square”.  He barely succeeded in getting one faltering answer despite all the clever leads he gave us… Later, much later that evening while I was having a shower before dinner, I had an inkling that perhaps, when he repeated patiently “square, ferrets, yellow eyes, dog paws, not a dog but a wolf, secrecy, silence, wounds, burning books,”  he expected us to come up with May Square… But perhaps some of the details were too foreign to us (white gloves and pillbox hats.., etc)  or else, once again, we failed to realize that what was just there, in front of our eyes… was the bloodcurdling description of any instance of apparent normality in a country racked by tyranny: …

………………………………………………………….

…“wolf is right   so  all the silent people

white gloves quivering look away from

the yellow eyes   and paws that aren’t

dog paws but something from forests

green long before the square   before there was

even a house here   and the wolf has the man

metal chains at the end of a chain   metal links fat and glittering

like weaponry    they disappear into the far corner “

……………………………………………………………………………

And then the memory of  times gone by, when whenever we wanted to know what was actually happening around us we had better get the news from abroad… Abroad, where they knew what was happening long before we did, through foreign correspondents… and many brave people like Nielsen and Perez Esquivel, among others. 

So, looking back in wonder – never in anger – in unwavering hope we dream we will learn to heal the wounds from the past to supersede our democratic teenage by the critical awareness of mature adult citizens who can exercise each right in peace because they have complied with their duties.  

     
Births. In our previous issue we regretted the demise of ASPI President Ana Elisa Triboli’s mother, but we joyously announce the birth of her first grandson, Tomas Rodeiro Flores on January 11th and wish the doting parents and grandparents all the best.

Return from USA. Marcela Burgos Pawlak from AJPI is back home from her exchange experience in USA and will have a lot to share!

We thought you might enjoy this poem by John Ciardi, an American poet who by working part-time as a busboy, was able to earn his expense money to supplement his scholarship at the University of Michigan and receive his master’s degree. He taught for a time at Harvard and Rutgers but left the academic world in 1961 to devote full time to his literary career. He was also the poetry editor of the Saturday Review.

Perhaps because of battles fought in the ethnic neighborhoods of Boston, Ciardi believes that childhood and adolescence are the most violent times of life. This belief is reflected in some of his poems.  Adapted from The United States Literature- The Glass Menagerie Edtion – America Reads – SF

On Flunking a Nice Boy out of school

From Person to Person  by John Ciardi

I wish I could teach you how ugly

decency and humility can be when they are not 

the election of a contained mind but only 

the defenses of an incompetent. Were you taught

meekness as a weapon? Or did you discover,

by chance maybe, that it worked on mother

and was generally a good thing-

at  least when all else  failed – to getyou over

the worst of what was coming. Is that why you bring

these sheepfaces to Tuesday?

  They won’t do!

It’s three months work I want, and I’d sooner have it

from the brassiest lumpkin in pimpledom, but have it,

than all these martyred repentances from you.

Best wishes and kindest regards,
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       Norma Beatriz Boetsch                                                                Ana Maria Pettinari

                   President                                                                                               Secretary
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